TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




DECEMBER 12, 2019
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Janine Soule and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Councilman Ian Peters, Police Chief Tor Tryland & Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie

The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Councilman Walker opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 26, 2019 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one abstained Councilman Murray was absent last meeting and Councilman Peters is absent tonight.
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1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present.  John handed to the Board a letter he had addressed to Monica Moss, PE Assistant Engineer, Division of Water – Bureau of Water Permits, NYS Dept of Environmental Conservation regarding Town of Windham WWTP Modified SPDES Permit. “The draft permit adds Dissolved Oxygen (D.O.) effluent limits to the permit but does not include the sufficient time to design and implement those process modifications that may be required to consistently achieve these limits.” They will talk to the management team and either revise the permit accordingly or they will tell us there will not be any enforcement. The Centre Property Steeple has an RFQ due on December 18, 2019. Gary Harvey did not survey the steeple this week due to the snow storm he will do that this coming week.  John Peters will have a bid solicitation document in mid-January, 2020 for the Town Hall Improvement Project. The Owner of East Wind is going forward on hooking into the new water line on State Route 23.  The Centre Property clock has been repaired and the work was paid for by Delaware Engineering. The Supervisor thanked John for that. The clock will have to be manually set twice a year when the time changes in the spring and fall. Today at 2:00 pm there a pre-construction water project meeting at the town hall. Councilman Murray was there with DOT, Hubbell, and Alan Tavenner Delaware Engineering.
2.CEDARWOOD ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES request permission for two purchases: WWTP has budgeted the following items for purchase from the vendor Turnkey Control Solutions, Inc. for the request items: Spare PLC Cards, approximate total cost $6,726.00 (includes 5% off if ordered as package).  Need for purchase: “Windham WWTP has experienced a number of power related issues in the past that damage a number of PLC cards.  With system being upgraded a few years ago there are now no back up cards onsite.  With spare cards onsite this limits any down time at plant as operations can replace cards and then have Turnkey download system profile remotely. These cards are vital to plant operation as they control every aspect of plant operations.”  A motion to approve allowing the Supervisor to sign the purchase request was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor, one absent. Second request to purchase from vendor Turnkey Control Solutions, Inc. for the request item: SC200 repair/replacement along with relocating inside existing enclosure, approximate total cost $3,560.30.  Need for purchase: “SC200 controllers are needed to Dissolve oxygen monitoring/calibration and blower control.  Controller’s LCD screens are currently not visible due to long exposure to the sun.  This is preventing Probes from being calibrated.  Relocating SC200 controllers inside existing enclosure will significantly increase service life.” A motion to approve allowing the Supervisor to sign the purchase request was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor, one absent.
3.MANITOU’S REVENGE Charlie Gadol, race director requests permission for the use of CD Lane Park for the 2020 Manitou’s Revenge Ultramarathon. “Manitou’s Revenge is a fully supported, permitted and insured 54-mile trail ultramarathon in the Catskill Mountains from Windham to Phoenicia, mostly following the Long Path. This year the race will begin at CD Lane Park at 5:00 am and go up Big Hollow Rd to the Black Dome and Escarpment Trails.” They are expecting 125 runners. Charlie Gadol, Race Director would like to ask permission to use the park opening the gates at 3:00 am on Saturday, June 27, 2020 thru the overnight on Sunday, June 28, 2020 to the end of the day.  Racers will need a place to leave their vehicles.  A Certificate of Liability Insurance to follow will be on file at the Town Clerk’s office. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one absent. 
4.REQUEST FOR OUTDOOR FIREWORKS DISPLAY Ski Windham Operating Corp. on Saturday, January 18, 2020.  Young Explosives Corporation will display the fireworks.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one absent. 
5.TOWN CLERK’s MONTHLY REPORT FOR NOVEMBER 2019: $2595.34 A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent. 
6.TOWN JUSTICE MONTLY REPORT FOR OCTOBER 2019: Justice Stevens $2,313.00 and for NOVEMBER 2019 Justice McCarthy $921.00 was noted by the Town Board.
TOWN BOARD MEETING (CON’T)



DECEMBER 12, 2019

7.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #44 OF 2019: the following resolution to authorize the Supervisor to use the Unappropriated Fund Balance (Maplecrest Streetlights) to balance Streetlighting District accounts for 2019 in the amount of $289.63 was approved by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #45 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Streetlighting District accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #46 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #47 OF 2019: the following resolution to authorize the Supervisor to use $11,000.00 from Unappropriated Fund Balance to balance the account in the Highway Fund per Highway Fund Resolution #10 of 2019.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent. HIGHWAY FUND RESOLUTION #10 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Highway Fund accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #24 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.
8.GREENE COUNTY RESOLUTION #376-19: Authorization Distribution of Mortgage Tax: Town of Windham $35,245.19
9.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was absent.

10.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. At the last meeting we had a discussion concerning the difficulties with the part-time personnel making it to their random drug tests, with the solution to find a way that the part-time employees could go to an alternate site for testing. Gary has received all the paperwork that is needed to make that happen. Kingston Worx mailed the paper work for the “chain of custody”.  The other two facilities they can go to is the Emergent Care in Coxsackie and or the Kingston Worx office that has a branch in Coxsackie.  There was a NY Rising site meeting yesterday for the South Street project. We are going to request the land use permit for the fields at the bottom of South Street.  All the water comes out of the Brainard Farm pond, there is a pretty severe lack of maintenance.
DEP has requested more information with hydrology studies.   The highway budget is up with mother nature’s current winter storm using more fuel that is up and labor is up.  All the proper paper work has been filled for reimbursement.  Supervisor Pelham noted to the Board that Gary has been taking some heat about the snow on Main Street, Windham concerning the snow removal.  Supervisor Pelham doesn’t want the highway dept to burn their budget as we are still early in the winter season, if there is still much snow that has not melted on Main Street, then he will have Gary take care of it before the Christmas break. They are not ignoring it they are discussing the solution.
11.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was absent. The Board has for their review the vehicle tracking purchase request (GPS); due to the Chief not being here tonight the Board will table to the next meeting to discuss.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.
12.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker will need to readdress with Justice McCarthy communications with the Court Clerk. Councilman Van Valin received a complaint concerning the handicapped ramp at the Library having a water freezing issue.  Ice has been chopped off the drip edge that drips on the ramp.  The issue has been resolved for now, as there is not a lot of options, the Town is doing their best to resolve the on-going issue. Councilman Murray has been helping out the new assessor with new cable for the internet.  Eventually something will have to be done with boosting the ban in the building.  Everyone is on wireless.
Supervisor Pelham read aloud a statement that has been added to the Use of the Centre Property (that accompanies all Centre Property Request Applications), “Revision * Town Supervisor Robert J Pelham would like to make note that if an emergency construction repair to stabilize the Centre Property Steeple comes up the approved requests will not be allowed to use the Centre 
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Property for health and safety concerns.”  A motion to approve this statement to be added was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one absent.
Supervisor Pelham would like to set the date for the Organizational Meeting on January 2, 2020 @ 7:00 pm.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #23-G contained vouchers #892-955, totaling $181,546.61 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #23 contained vouchers #261-378, totaling $11,826.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #23 contained vouchers #312-335, totaling $64,000.52 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #12 contained vouchers #89-96, totaling $2,814.37 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.
MILL RACE PROJECT O & M WARRANT #8 contained voucher #8, totaling $410.66 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.

PARKING LOT O & M WARRANT #8 contained voucher #8, totaling $423.10 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.

WINDHAM VENTURES O & M WARRANT #8 contained voucher #8, totaling $410.66 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.

HICKORY HILL O & M WARRANT #11 contained voucher #11, totaling $1,534.05 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #25-P for General contained 5 claims, totaling $6,492.51 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.  Ambulance payroll contained 20 claims, totaling $14,098.26 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent. Police payroll contained 5 claims, totaling $7,223.55 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent. Police payroll per Town & Union Agreement Signed 09/27/19. Retro pay difference effective 01/01/19, paid on 12/06/19 contained 8 claims, totaling $1,810.12 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #25-P contained 8 claims, totaling $15,287.03 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #25-P contained 1 claim, totaling $74.55 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.
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COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: no comments.
The meeting adjourned at 7:30 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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